
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

22nd December 2009

Present:
Councillor Tebbutt (Chair)


Councillors Bayes, C Groome, Lamb, Marks, Titcombe, Watts, Wiley

09.PPC.28
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Bullock and Freer, It was noted that Councillors Marks was acting as a substitute.
09.PPC.29
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 24th November 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair, subject to the following sentence in point 09.PPC.25 being changed from :-

…although it was noted that that the bridge over the railway may not be delivered until after the expected date of completion


to

…although it was noted that that the bridge over the railway would not be delivered on commencement of the urban extension.
09.PPC.30
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None

09.PPC.31
KETTERING TRANSPORT STRATEGY

A report was submitted informing Members of responses to the consultation on the Draft Kettering Town Centre Transport Strategy, with the final editing being delegated to the Head of Development Services, in consultation with the Chair of the Committee.

Ms Monica Ozdemir of the Kettering Civic Society addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy.  Ms Ozdemir reported that the Society supports the need to address the transport system for the new town centre, and agrees that speed controls are necessary.  She noted that the Society felt moving the bus terminus to Horsemarket was a concern, and also proposed opening up Green Lane.


In discussion, the following points were raised :


Public Transport – Moving Bus Stops from 

Sheep Street to Horsemarket 

It was noted that the proposal was for the Newland Street bus terminus to remain, but the bus stops in Sheep Street to be moved to Horsemarket.  


Concern was noted that this would result in two major bus-stopping areas being very close together and also that this would move bus stops farther away from the station.  However it was understood that this scheme would not have any current impact on the railway station. 


It was felt that an integrated strategy that reduced car use was needed but that public transport should serve the community rather than dictate routes  to the community.


The County Council have just commenced a county-wide study on public transport and further details would be reported back to Members in due course. 

It was reported that a recent survey of bus users in  Sheep Street showed that they provided hardly any economic benefit to this part of  town.  However, members requested further information identifying the demographic split of the bus-stop users.

Green Lane was not felt to be desirable for two-way traffic due to its residential nature.


Montagu Street Contra-flow

This was discussed and it was noted that modal shift needs to be prioritised and the bus companies support this contra-flow.


Green Links

It was noted that there were objections from some residents  to opening up the path to the west side of the railway that links Northampton Road and the “Hilly Hollies” footpath as part of the Green Links project, and that discussions were being held with the County Council and the Police concerning how the safety of its users could be improved.

Peripheral Two-Way Traffic System

Concern was raised regarding the restrictions that would affect residents and shop owners in Victoria Street, if this were to be made two-way, particularly in terms of delivery loading/unloading.  

It was reported that the limited width of Victoria Street and Queen Street meant there was a need for widening and, in some areas, property demolition and that dialogue regarding this was ongoing.  Some on-street resident parking would be lost but would be provided elsewhere.

Funding

The matter of funding was raised, and it was noted that some funding had already been received and more had been secured.


It was noted that further developments in the Station Quarter would require looking at the feasibility of creating an affordable and attractive new railway crossing.  There were not details for this strategy and were thought to be some years off yet.

Phase 2 and 3 of Public Realm Improvements

A discussion was held concerning the proposed improvement of Market Street and Sheep Street, a consultation on which had been agreed by Executive Members of the Council in December 2009.  It was felt beneficial to the scheme if the results of this consultation could be reported to Members of the Planning Policy Committee.  It was requested that this be explored.

In summary, it was agreed that the aim of the strategy was to get people into and around the town centre as easily as possible – bus users, car users, cycle users and pedestrians – and to increase their dwell time in the town.  Modal shift was to be encouraged and the target was to have an environment helpful to businesses in the town.

It was noted that the plan was to deliver the Transport Strategy in phases, and that the Sheep Street / Northampton Road junction was likely to be considered next, followed by Queen Street and Victoria Street.
RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the contents of the draft Transport Strategy be approved for consultation;


(ii)
final editing of the draft Transport Strategy be delegated to the Head of Development Services in consultation with the Chair of the Planning Policy Committee;

(iii)
regular reports on the progress with planning and implementation be made to this Committee; and

(iii)
the responses to the Phase 2 and 3 of the Public Realm Improvements consultation be reported to a future meeting of this committee, before it was submitted for decision to the Executive Committee. .
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.45  pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair
SF
Planning Policy No. 

(22.12.09)

